
Meeting Minutes SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, May 5th, 2009.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Steven Kessler, Chairman presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Loretta Taylor, Vice-Chairperson




John Bernard, Board Member (absent)




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member




Ivan Kline, Board Member




Susan Todd, Board Member (absent)




Robert Foley, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




Edward Vergano, Department of Technical Services 




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney




Jeffrey Rothfeder, CAC 




Chris Kehoe, Planning Department  

CHANGES TO THE AGENDA BY MAJORITY VOTE
Mr. Steven Kessler stated we have one change to the agenda this evening we will be adding at the end of correspondence.  Planning Board no. 27-94 regarding the St. Columbanus Church.  As I said, add that at the end of the correspondence.  



*



*



*




ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF MARCH 3, 2009
Mr. Steven Kessler asked for a motion with all in favor saying “aye.”

RESOLUTIONS (NONE)


*



*



*




PUBLIC HEARINGS (ADJOURNED)

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the first two public hearings on the agenda this evening will be adjourned for six months due to the actions of the Town Board which last month imposed a Moratorium on the Town as it relates to new applications regarding contractors yards, composting operations, rock crushing.  So, since the first two applications that are Cortlandt Organics and the Green Materials application since both of those involve, those applications involve those types of uses we will adjourn that until the end of the Moratorium which right now is slated to end in October.

Mr. John Klarl interrupted actually it’s a one year Moratorium but we’re going to adjourn it to six months to see where we are.

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 25-08    a.
Public Hearing: Application of John Nolan of Cortlandt Organics, for the property of Tim Cook, for Site Development Plan Approval for a leaf composting and wood waste processing facility to be located on an 11.47 acre parcel of property on the east side of Route 9A, south of Victoria Avenue as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan prepared for Cortlandt Organics” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. latest revision dated March 26, 2009 (see prior PB 25-04). (THIS APPLICATION WILL BE ADJOURNED FOR SIX MONTHS DUE TO THE MORATORIUM PASSED BY THE TOWN BOARD)
Mr. Robert Foley made a motion to adjourn this application to the November 4th meeting, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 20-08    b.
Public Hearing: Application of James Meaney of Green Materials of Westchester Inc., for the property of George Liaskos, for Site Development Plan Approval for a special trade contractor for a stone crushing masonry material for aggregate operation on a 3.95 acre parcel of property located at the corner of Albany Post Road and Old Albany Post Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan” prepared by John Lentini, R.A. dated August 20, 2008 (see prior PB 26-97) (THIS APPLICATION WILL BE ADJOURNED FOR SIX MONTHS DUE TO THE MORATORIUM PASSED BY THE TOWN BOARD)

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi made a motion to move this public hearing to our November 4th meeting, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 14-06    c.
Application of Richard Heinzer for Preliminary Plat Approval and for Steep Slope and Tree Removal Permits for a 2 lot minor subdivision of a 39,480 sq. ft. parcel of land located on the east side of Crumb Place, approximately 200 feet south of Ogden Avenue, as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan Prepared for Richard Heinzer” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. latest revision dated April 22, 2009 and on a 4 page set of drawings entitled “Proposed Site Conditions Plan” prepared by James DeLalia, RLA, latest revision dated November 17, 2008.
Mr. Robert Foley stated Mr. Chairman I am recusing.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so noted Mr. Foley.  Mr. Steimets, Mr. Mastromonaco good evening.

Mr. David Steinmetz from the law firm of Zarin and Steinmetz representing Richard Heinzer.  My client is here this evening together with Ralph Mastromonaco.  We’ll try to be fairly brief tonight unless the Board has a lot of questions and wants us to go beyond.  We made a rather extensive submission to your Board in November of 2008 in response to comments that were made by the public and in particular by members of the Board at the October session of the public hearing.  As your Board knows, we went through a couple of months of discussions with staff as to whether or not the public hearing would be re-noticed and reopened.  Ultimately, a determination was made that the public hearing would be reopened and re-noticed and in the intervening five months or so, our developing team and our client sat down and paid further attention to some of the comments that were presented and explored another design.  Not necessarily the most preferential design, but another design specifically to address comments that we had heard from Board Member Kline where there was a request that we do everything possible to eliminate intrusion into and disturbance of 30% slopes.  We did that at our clients request, Mr. Mastromonaco’s office re-designed lot no.2 eliminated all disturbance to the 30% slopes and we re-submitted that to you.  We did that because we wanted your Board, your staff and your consultants to have a chance to see that and do the comparative analysis.  We’re ready and we look forward to the opportunity to discuss all of that with you.  My understanding from your work session is that you’re interested potentially in conducting a further site inspection of the property.  It’s been some time since some of you were out there.  My clients are certainly prepared to have the Board, your staff, and in fact, the public as well if they wish to come out and do that site inspection.  We would mark out the driveway, the house locations, and we could walk you through where we’ve made adjustments to the slope disturbance.  I also want to point out that since the last time we were at a public hearing we have had a number of go-arounds with you outside consultants, Charles Sells on the engineering issues, as well as with Kathleen Burleson on issues relating to sanitation pick-up, turning around of snow plows, as well as a grading issue of some concern for some snow throw beyond the street.  We think we’ve addressed those issues and we’ve resolved those issues with Ms. Burleson.  I hope that, if in fact we do a site inspection, somebody should invite Kathleen and have her come so that we can all be there together and confirm we’ve nailed this all down.  We’re really pleased with the progress that we’ve made in these plans.  I know some of you may feel that it’s just another reiteration and more changes, fortunately or unfortunately sometimes the more you study the more options you come up with.  Again, it may not be the best possible design, but we felt from an empirical analysis to the extent that some of you wanted to see what would happen if we eliminated all disturbance to 30% slopes, we’ve got it.  That’s all disturbance to 30% slopes on lot 2.  There is no way from my clients to get onto their property and to make any use of their property without going through the entrance area at the end of Crumb Place which has 30% slopes.  So, that’s all we’ve got as preamble.  We’re happy to answer your questions.  We’re happy to conduct the site inspection, and we hope all of you understand why we did what we did.  We specifically were trying to address concerns that we had heard from the Board and my clients really wanted to be responsible and timely.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked any comments from the Board?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi answered as I recall, this goes back a while.  There were some perspective sketches put together as to view from certain parts of the nearby properties.  That was of the concern because it appeared to a large cutout in the wooded area that this was going to be made very visible.  Does this change any of that, and has that been revised, number one?  And, number two, does it change any of the impacts shown in that view?
Mr. David Steinmetz answered I can answer the second question, it certainly has not been revised.  Does it change any…Ralph are you able to answer that?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered Mr. Bianchi the amount of change was quite slight.  In other words, we just moved the house over several feet.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so that information is still valid.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco continued I don’t know the exact number but you can tell from the plan, it looks about the same. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated that basically is still a valid…

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco continued if anything the two houses are a little closer together.  There would be less of a visual impact.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so there’s no reduction in trees cut or any clearing of that type from you?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered no meaningful reduction.  The only meaningful reduction is in the amount of 30% slope disturbance.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked and you did that with the driveway and by moving the house?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered by moving the house basically.  Up the hill.  The 30% slopes existed just to the right of the house as you can see on the plan, there was just a little patch of 30% slopes there and by moving it up the hill we just avoided that 30% slopes.

Mr. David Steinmetz asked Ralph correct me if I’m wrong but in order to make one of the lots narrower in order to get that.
Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered yes in order to do that lot 1, the first lot on the left had to be slightly narrower and the other one got bigger.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked again what’s the grade of this driveway on the house, on each house?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered the Town Code is 14% I believe.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked it meets the 14% grade?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked any other comments?

Mr. Steven Steimets continued despite the fact that the one lot was made smaller we are still zoning compliant with no variances necessary.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated you gave us plans in February, we had no public hearing on that plan and now you came back with a revised plan.  You came back with a revised plan in February.  What transpired between that meeting and this meeting to change the plans again without any public comments and you already heard the comments of the Board prior to that?

Mr. David Steimets answered great question.  We had a development team meeting in preparation for the public hearing.  We sat around, Ralph, myself, Brad Schwartz, our clients and we brainstormed how best to present this application to your Board and we focused in particular, we went back to the minutes, we looked at the minutes from the October meeting, I know we’ve heard comments from many of the Board members, but we seized on some comments made, in particular, just being candid and not trying to call anyone out, but to be candid Mr. Kline made some comments about 30% slopes.  You know the Code, we know the Code, we know that the test for 30% slopes is more difficult than the test for 10-15% slopes.  We analyzed with Ralph and with our clients is there another way to design the lots, maybe not the most profitable way, maybe not the most wonderful way to develop the property, but is there a mathematical, empirical way to come up with lot 2 that eliminates all disturbance to 30% slopes?  And Ralph said “you know what, if we can take lot 1 make it a little less desirable by making it narrower and shift the houses over, guys, we actually eliminate 30% slopes.”  My clients looked at it and said “definitely not our preference.  Definitely not the ideal plan, but if we’re trying to meet the statutory language of the steep slopes ordinance, let’s present it so that we can do a comparative analysis.”  You know, it’s no surprise, from day 1 that I’ve been involved in this application and really since Ralph has been, the argument has been: there will be disturbance to slopes to develop this property.  There’s no way onto it absent disturbance.  To build one house, there will be disturbance.  There’s nothing that precludes this Board from granting us permission to disturb steep slopes provided we do so in a responsible, reasonable and appropriate fashion. So, the question is, can we get the second lot on a piece of property that’s large enough to accommodate legally conforming lots and do it in a reasonable and appropriate fashion?  I don’t want to sound like a broken record, but you asked the question and remember the Town of Cortlandt installed two sewer connections for this property.  They’re sitting in front of it.  My client knew it when he bought the property.  There are two sewer connections for two lots.  Real simple, we think we’ve now, and you guys held our feet to the fire, you made sure that we presented the necessary data.  We think we’ve given you an awful lot of information.  We think we’ve addressed Kathleen’s comments and concerns, Charles Sells comments and concerns.  You got a legitimate, real, rational, reasonable two-lot subdivision.  Come out and see it on the 31st.  We’ll show you where the driveway is.  We’ll show you where the lots are and we think that when you look at the facts and you apply the provisions of your steep slopes law.  My client is not asking for something that is inconsistent with the development in the neighborhood or improper.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked at the public hearing is there anybody that wishes to comment on this application at this time?  Name and address for the record please.

Mr. Mike DeFabio presented himself and said I live at 47 Crumb Place right to the left of Mr. Heinzer’s property.  My main concern is still if there’s going to be blasting or any kind of rock movement.  If it’s going to vibrate and do something to either my property or my house itself.  My second concern is also the snow removal.  I think at one point it was said that the snow removal would be put, I don’t know if you can see that grey area over there?  As you’re coming down Crumb there’s a grey area right where…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated you’re talking about the turnaround area.
Mr. Mike DeFabio responded yes that turnaround area.  I can’t possibly see a snowplow going down here and on a slope actually making a turn and actually pushing snow into this little area over here (pointing to the map).  I don’t know.  That’s my concern I don’t know where that would be put.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but the Town has reviewed that?

Mr. Ed Vergano answered yes the Highway Department does review that.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked anyone else wish to comment?

Ms. Diane Senior 46 Crumb Place asked I’m interested to hear the details about the snow removal changes and what the plan will be for the steep slope changes.  One of the concerns that I still don’t believe that we’ve addressed is the public health and safety issues with actually trucking in the fill that would be required in the first place to make the slope to put the driveway on.  As I stated in one of the letters that I sent to the Town: the only way that I see to bring that fill in would require a dump truck to actually back up a very steep, very narrow street in order to release a load to actually create the area that would give them someplace to turnaround.  Until that’s created, I don’t know how they would actually bring the trucks in and bring the fill in.  So, unless there’s a plan to bring the fill from the street level, starting from down at the bottom, I have some concerns and I’d like to understand how they plan to address that.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked any other comments?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi commented one more, and this is for Ralph, on the underground storm water chambers, there was a lot of comments made at previous meetings regarding concerns of run-off affecting this other house in the area, specifically John Dorsey Drive, Hammond and Taylor.  These chambers, could you describe what they are?  Do they require maintenance?  Is there some type of period clean-up that’s required?  How do we know that they’re going to be maintained so they work efficiently throughout?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered the most important thing is that even without the chambers there would never be a condition of flooding, we’ll call it an extreme condition if these things just completely stopped working, there would be no safety issues or anything like that.  They do require maintenance.  They are no different from what you may have on your house which is a dry well or something like that.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked that’s basically what they are?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered they’re essentially just dry wells.  They’re lateral rather than going deep.  They’re just sort of infiltrators that spread out.  You don’t get a whole lot of sediment in these things.  They will require some maintenance and that’s typically on our plans we have some sort of maintenance detailed, home owner is responsible to maintain them.  It’s not the Town to that’s responsible but the home owner’s responsible of maintaining it.  If you’d like, we’ve done some cases where we’ve actually given the home owner a kind of manual or something like that but we just notify them that this is something back here, and this is something that you have to take care of.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked and they’re going to collect water from the roof as well as I guess anything that’s up hill from that area?  Grade of driveway, ground run-off etc.
Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered the drains on the driveway.  But, principally the drainage from Crumb Place, some of that would go in there, but most of it doesn’t.  
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked why are there so many of these underground chambers for the house on the right and only a few of them for the house on the left?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered it’s one integrated development.  No attempt is made to a portion between lots.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi continued so this takes care of the run-off from both properties going that direction and the one in the front is just a roof drain of the house on the left?  My only concern, again, in the future if these should not work properly then that ground water is just going to run over these things basically. 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco answered essentially that’s true.  That’s true with every single house we ever do at this Board.  There’s always some storm water system and it’s always it needs to be maintained.  In this particular case, I think I pointed it out, but if it failed it wouldn’t make any difference compared to -- the amount of change that this thing controls is no greater than the amount of variation you find in rainfall every year.  It would be immeasurable and noticeable even if it failed.  However, to do their part, everyone must maintain their systems.

Mr. Ivan Kline stated I think that we still have an issue under our steep slopes ordinance with respect to the question of whether what’s being proposed is the minimum amount of disturbance to steep slopes which are defined as in excess of 15% in order to afford the owner a reasonable use of the property and in that regard there was an affidavit that Mr. Heinzer submitted back in – I guess it was part of the November submission, that I take it was submitted as part of an argument being made with respect to why one lot is not a reasonable use and it has a financial analysis in it in addition to information as to his expectations upon reviewing this is and that’s.  I’m not sure the financial analysis really matters for purposes of what’s a reasonable use or not, but since you have submitted it and thus you may be relying upon it to some extent.  I did have a question which I’m happy to wait until June if your client wants to come back since I think this public hearing will be adjourned until June.  If your client doesn’t want to come back I can ask the question now. 

Mr. David Steimets answered he will be here in June.  We’re happy to do whatever you want.  You may want to wait after the site walk, but that’s totally up to you. 

Mr. Ivan Kline continued I’ll just wait then.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so no further comments what we’ll do is adjourn the public hearing and we will schedule a site walk again.  Just one question, will the applicant permit anybody from the public if they desire to join on the site walk.

Mr. David Steimets stated if you heard what I said earlier, I made sure to say it and we’ll reiterate, my client absolutely invites, Mr. DeFabio, Ms. Senior, and the neighbors to attend.  My understanding is it’s going to be the 31st?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated well let’s have a motion, Mr. Kline?

Mr. Ivan Kline made a motion to adjourn the public hearing until June 2nd and scheduled the site inspection for May 31st, seconded. 
Mr. Steven Kessler asked any questions?

Mr. Ed Vergano I think the road the houses and the limit of disturbance should be staked out.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded Ralph’s got it.

Motion was seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”



*



*



*




PUBLIC HEARING (NEW)

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 1-09      a.
Referral from the Town Board for a Recommendation from the Planning Board for an amendment to the Zoning Code regarding the process of notifications for Planning Board Site Development Plan Public Hearings.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the genesis of this is that we have a subdivision regulation that has the applicant submit to this Board notification of a public hearing, but yet in the site development plan we do not have an equal requirement then it’s the onus is on the Planning Board to notify the adjoining property owners so we’d like to conform those two pieces of the regulations so that the applicant is responsible for notifying the public of either site plans or subdivisions.

Mr. John Klarl commented certain members had some thoughts about the time periods also Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Steven Kessler answered we’ll get to that but it’s a public hearing, is there anybody that wishes to comment on this referral from the Town Board?

Mr. John Debenedictis asked I’m not quite sure I fully understand this, but it has to do with, I understand this now, with the way you’re going to notify the surrounding residents?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded adjoining properties yes.

Mr. John Debenedictis stated I have listened in on a lot of these projects.  Every time somebody wants to build this betterment for Cortlandt stuff, and one of the things that I have noticed and spoken to Ed and a few other people is that the notification, the one theme that is always present when you meet with people is like “gosh, I didn’t know anything about this.”  We put up this little sign, it’s about this big and you can’t read it or anything and yet – I’m telling you every time, whether it be the people up at the Hollowbrook Mews when they were coming up before you for that thing across the street from there.  When there was the parking lot and the skating rink.  I mean people 300 feet, 300 yards away, when you told them what was going on, they were shocked.  And you’d say “well there is that little sign down there,” and people go “well, what sign?”  It has to be much better than that.  The first thing I think that needs to be recommended – one of the things that could be recommended is that you have a sign.  I know that the Town has this “no billboard” thing but these aren’t billboards.  I mean this is public notification.  That sign ought to be a big thing.  It ought to be half the size of that wall.  At the Hollowbrook Mews project, those people when they wanted to build I think they had a sign out there that was just very big.  In fact, several of us brought it to your attention, they had it out there for months and months saying “coming to your neighborhood, this new strip mall,” and “reserve your spot.”  Yet, the Town put up this little bitty sign out there and it said “there’ll be a hearing about this site.”  It is the predominant theme whenever these things show up people do not know it. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated a couple of comments.  First of all we’ve changed the sign notifications on a pending public hearings of this Board that is larger, bright orange signs.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated yes they’re about two foot by three foot.

Mr. John Debenedictis stated but still, I took one of those signs and stood up before the Town Board one night.  Stood right here and I said “here, tell me what it says.”

Mr. Ed Vergano but that was an old sign.  We don’t use those anymore.

Mr. John Debenedictis continued well from the size of the signs I’d be willing to bet you that I’ll take a sign of the new sign and I’ll do the same thing and I’ll be willing to bet you again that they won’t pass the eye test.  They’re not big enough.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded we accept your challenge.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the second point is all we’re changing here is who notifies the property owners.  It is up to this Board to determine who gets notified.  So, to your point that not enough people are perhaps being notified, application by application we’ll decide how wide to cast the net in terms of the notice to the adjoining and perhaps other property owners that they may be interested.

Mr. John Debenedictis stated it really needs to be much, much larger.  No matter who you talk to on these projects, and I’m talking about people who live even a half a mile away, they have no concept of what’s going on. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated right now the way the ordinance is written it would be the adjacent property owners and owners directly across the street and as Mr. Chairman just mentioned the Planning Board has the option of extending that and we’ve done that in prior applications.  The subject of the public hearing really is the responsibility of notifying the neighbors would fall on the applicant for the site plan applications and just the way they do for the subdivision applications.  Of course we check whether or not that’s been done properly and they have to provide us with appropriate affidavits that the parties have been notified. 
Mr. John Debenedictis continued for what it’s worth it’s still that’s the major problem that people have.  They just have no clue of what’s going on until they hear the chain saws clear cutting the woods and then it’s too late.  I’ll bring in a sign.  You know I will. 

Mr. Robert Foley we’ll do due diligence on this Mr. Debenedictis.  I even brought up at the work session the impact more than across the street, down the block where the school bus will stop or road improvements will be made to mitigate a major subdivision and those people may not know it.  But this Board, in specific cases, we will make sure they are notified. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked anybody else wish to comment on this application?  Ms. Taylor.

Ms. Loretta Taylor moved to close the public hearing and that we adopt resolution 21-09 which is a recommendation to the Town Board on a couple of things; one of them that the applicant provide a copy of the written public hearing notice in the following way: the applicant with due diligence must provide a copy of the Planning Board’s written public hearing notice with the site development plan application to all abutting property owners including those across any street adjoining the parcel of land that is the subject of the proposed site development plan and further that the Planning Board may also direct that other persons be notified.  Notice must be given by and we want to insert here, first class mail more than, and here we’re making a change from five to ten and less than 21 calendar days prior to the scheduled site development plan public hearing.  Prior to the public hearing the applicant shall submit to the Planning Board a completed affidavit of notification certified mail, return receipt may requested may be utilized to supplement proof of the required notification.  Seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”



*



*



*

OLD BUSINESS
Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 13-05    a.
Application and Final Environmental Impact Statement dated October 16, 2008 by  Kirquel Development Ltd. for Preliminary Plat Approval and Steep Slope, Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for a 22 lot major subdivision of 52.78 acres of property located on the west side of Lexington Ave. and at the south end of Mill Court as shown on a 10 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development and Subdivision for Residences at Mill Court Crossing” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated September 22, 2008.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated we received the FEIS from the applicant.  We have sent that to our consultants, we have received comments from our consultants.  We are awaiting the comments from the Town staff and what we will be doing is bringing this back to our next meeting where this Board will issue their comments on the FEIS as it relates to the completeness of the FEIS in conjunction, of course, with the comments of the Town staff and our consultants.  Is there anybody here representing the applicant tonight?  With that, any other comments before we move on.  Mr. Foley?
Mr. Robert Foley made a motion that we bring this back under old business on our June 2nd agenda, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”



*



*



*




CORRESPONDENCE

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 16-99    a.
Letter dated February 9, 2009 from Tim Hetrick of the Hollowbrook Golf Club located on Oregon Road requesting that the required number of water samplings be reduced from 3 a year plus one storm event to 2 a year plus one storm event.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated I will turn the chair over to Ms. Taylor, I’m going to recuse myself from this application.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody here from Hollowbrook?  Did you need to come up and discuss?

Mr. Tim Hetrick presented himself to the Board.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we understand that you have some suggestions or some material that you can update the Board about that would supplement your request for a reduced number of samplings, so we’re ready to hear what you have to say.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded just a little background first let me just add that the FEIS, the final environmental impact statement, there is an environmental management program which does state that after three years if there are no hits in the testing that the protocol could be changed to reduce from three to two testings per year, and I believe that’s what the applicant is here requesting.

Mr. Tim Hetrick stated my understanding is that LBG was going over most of the stuff that we discussed.

Mr. Ed Vergano yes we have our environmental consultants here, John Benvegna from LBG who would like to report on his findings over the past three years and come and put a recommendation and a rationale for that recommendation. 

Mr. John Benvegna introduced himself with the consulting firm Leggette, Brashears and Graham.  We’ve been the consulting firm for the on this project and then conducting the monitoring on behalf of the Town of the Golf Course since it was in construction.  Ed had asked us to take a look in response to the Golf Course’s request which I know came up a couple of meetings ago.  We had prepared a memo at the request of the Board dated March 30th to try and outline what’s been going on there and our opinion on the reduction that’s being requested by the Golf Course.  We went back and looked at the plan and as Ed had indicated in the environmental management plan which is part of the environmental impact statement which I’m sure a lot of work went into it.  We were not involved in it but in the water quality monitoring section there is a paragraph which states that the sampling will be reduced to spring and autumn events after five years of operation provided no significant detections of analytes or metabolites occurs and no toxologically significant detections of pesticides have occurred.  The phase three sampling program will continue for as long as the Golf Course is in operation.  The Town of Cortlandt reserves the right to alter the timing of sampling collection.  Based on that paragraph and in accordance with our monitoring and the results that we’ve had, there have been no what is defined in the plans as toxologically significant detections.  The plan sets comparison of results to either drinking water standards or what is listed in the plan as called “health advisory levels.”  In the absence of a standard you default to what is known as a “health advisory level.”  There have been no significant detections based on those criteria.  There have been detections.  The distinction is in the plan are they toxologically significant?  Based on our criteria there have not been any.  In that sense, according to the plan the way it was written, their entitled to reduce the frequency of sampling.  From our opinion, we’ve been looking at the data, we’ve been monitoring the course since 2003, we have no problem with the request with a couple of caveats and one, you should know that any time there is a detection, there’s an automatic re-sampling, and that would still apply.  So, even if you are reduced down to two, anytime there’s a hit we go back out and re-sample.  In our March 30th letter we made several recommendations that if the Town were to allow them to two rounds that it be the spring round that be eliminated.  That’s in contrary to what’s indicated in the plan and the plan says that they would be reduced to spring and autumn.  We would recommend getting rid of the spring round, keeping summer and autumn because that puts you in the peek period of application.  In the spring, they really haven’t been applying anything over the summer they really first start applying in April, is about your first application, maybe May and then applications will pick up in June and July, August and September.  So, our preference would be to keep the summer, get rid of the spring sampling, keep summer and fall.  In our opinion, you’re really not going to be missing anything there.  The other provision that we would ask is that it not be binding on the Town.  That if something happens, in our opinion in reviewing the data, we determine something is going on, we feel it should go back to three rounds we’d be allowed to do so.  We’ve discussed that with the Golf Course, they have no problem with that.  The other item that we ask for is to actually expand the parameter list of pesticides.  Go down to two rounds but expand the list.  The monitoring plan specify specific pesticides to be looked for and when you go to the laboratory and you’re running an analysis, they run a whole scan of stuff and they can actually see a lot more than what they’re reporting.  They’re reporting what we ask for.  There are other chemicals that they use on the course that we’re not analyzing for, and we’d like to be able to analyze for those as well as part of the scan.  It’s not going to cost them anything because they’re already paying for the scan, it’s just a matter of saying to the laboratory “we want you to report these additional chemicals that they’re also applying.”  So, there’ll be no additional cost for them to do that.  We would go down to two rounds but we would actually expand the parameter list so that we’re looking for everything that they’re applying.  The way it’s set up now, there’s certain things that he’s applying that we’re not looking for because it’s not written that way into the plan.  The other thing we’d like to request from them is additional notification on applications on a monthly basis so that we can more closely track what he’s using with what we’re looking for and any detections that do occur.  I can tell you that there have been no detections whatsoever, in the Hollowbrook, of pesticides.  We knew the whole time that we’ve been doing the monitoring.  We would, of course, if we see anything, if we see any trend that we thought was a concern we would now have the flexibility to go back to three rounds of monitoring.  As it’s indicated in the plan, they’re going to be sampling for as long as the Golf Course is in operation which I’ll tell you based on my experience in other courses is unusual, most courses have an out after some period of time.  The fact that they’re going to be doing it in perpetuity is significant.  I’m happy to answer any questions if you have any.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked just to get a sense of what normal is when you sample – take these kind of samples and you said “there were no hits” so nothing rose to the level of being reportable. 

Mr. John Benvegna answered no, no, no there were detections.  They weren’t toxologically significant.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked I’m trying to get an understanding of what that really means.  If you were just to take a random sample somewhere else, off of this property, at another location, somebody’s yard, whatever, how would that compare to what you received here?  Would you expect to find the same types of…?

Mr. John Benvegna answered in some cases.  There are a lot of products that he uses that are available over-the-counter to the home owner.

Tim Hetrick stated there’s a lot of products I can’t use, I’m very binded by what I can and can’t use around the golf course.  Pretty much you can use more chemicals then what we can use.  So, I’m very binded by what I can apply to the course.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so it would fair to say that the toxological results that didn’t rise to the level of being reportable are not unusual to find in any type of sampling effort?

Mr. John Benvegna answered yes I would agree to that.  Again, it depends on what you’re looking for. What we’re comparing to are specific standards and what we’re saying is that we have detected things, we have detected pesticides which is not unusual, but they’re not at the level where they pose a risk.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi continued when you say they’re not at the level, are they just below the level?

Mr. John Benvegna answered no they’re well below the level.  I can you some examples.  One of the compounds that was detected, there was a compound called exocystrobin.  The highest concentration we detected which was in 2006 was 4.7 micrograms per liter, or also known as parts per billion.  The health advisory level for that compound is 1,260 parts per billion.  The plan, as a measure of being conservative, actually holds them to half of that.  In other words, if they hit half that point, they have a problem.  So that would be 630.  New York State, while it does not have a specific drinking water standard for exocystrobin, there’s a default value for anything that’s not defined of 50.  So, if this was in a water supply it would be compared to 50 and you’re at 4.7, and that’s in the ground water.  Those are the kind of things that we’re seeing.  There are others that are lower.  There is another compound called prochonosol.  The highest concentration we detected which was once which was 1.2, and the standard for that is 4.5, so that’s much closer.  But again that was the high.  Most of the detections we get are in the range of the detection number which 0.1 parts per billion.  We’re getting hits of 0.2, 0.3, then we get non-detects so it’s A) it’s not consistent which tells us that it’s not an on-going release, it comes and goes most likely with his applications.  One of the issues we had was one of the wells was located near a water quality basin and there was water ponding around the well.  So we think the well was becoming influenced by the surface water.  So, a lot of those hits are questionable.  Bottom line is we’re comfortable from our position and we’re representing the Town that we can safely monitor the course by allowing it to go down to two rounds and really we have no reason based on the way the plan was written to not let it go that way.  They’ve agreed to the conditions we’ve discussed.  They have no problem with the flexibility and not making it binding.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked are phosphorous sampled?

Mr. John Benvegna answered phosphates are sampled in the sediment.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked is that part of the sampling, or is that part of the expanded?

Mr. John Benvegna answered that is part of the sampling.  There are a bunch of inorganics that are sampled.  Phosphates, I believe is one of them, nitrates is another one, those are the fertilizer compounds.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked those are all well below again?

Mr. John Benvegna answered those have all been fine.  We’ve had no problems with them.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated although I am reluctant to consider reducing it, I would think that given the results that you’ve stated, I might entertain a reduction but if there were a hit, the way you put it, that they would return to three times a year sampling for at least another year.  Just another compromise possibly.

Mr. John Benvegna stated there are other controls in the plan where if there are certain detections and a certain number of times then the chemical gets thrown out.  They’re not allowed to use it or they have to reduce it to spot applications.  So, there are other controls to keep them in line.  We’ve also had discussions with them about looking into new compounds.  It’s a constantly changing field.  There are new products that are actually maybe safer and he’s certainly open to looking into that as well.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked I think Westchester County is contemplating a new law to I don’t know if it’s ban lawn fertilizers, phosphates?

Mr. Ed Vergano added yes phosphates.  I believe that went through.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked it went through?

Mr. Ed Vergano answered yes.

Tim Hetrick added with fertilizers, I have a soil consultant that comes in twice a year he tests my fairways, my rough, greens and tees.  When he makes that soil test, the soil test will lay out how many pounds of nitrogen phosphorous, potassium, you can go down to magnesium, etc, and I will apply by those test results.  I won’t apply any more.  I could apply less.  But, if I apply more, of course, you would see an increase in nitrates and an increase in phosphorous.  If it calls for no phosphorous, I’m not going to put any phosphorous because for one, environmentally it’s not friendly, and two it’s just a waste of money for us.  That’s how we apply our fertilizers.

Mr. Ed Vergano added just to clarify on the County Law, there is a phasing period.  There are exceptions.  There’s quite a bit to the Law.  It needs to be read carefully.  John, you’d mention about losing the spring testing.  I’m a little bit surprised to hear that.  You would think that you’d want it tested just after applying the chemicals in the spring.  You’re saying that’s not needed?

Mr. John Benvegna answered I’m saying if there’s three rounds and we would want to lose one of them, the spring is the one I’m least concerned about because there’s the least amount of applications.

Mr. Ed Vergano continued but does it have relevance.  Does the testing have relevance after the chemicals have been applied?

Mr. John Benvegna answered we’ll still possibly detect them in the summer too.  There’s going to be two rounds following that.  So, in other words, the spring would be the first round of the season, he hasn’t applied anything probably since November.  The spring round usually would be in May and usually it’s after his first application, it’s only one application.  By the time you get into June, July he’s probably making three applications a month or so.  So, those are the more significant rounds of the two.

Mr. Robert Foley asked what is the significance if you do eliminate the spring testing aside from what Tim does internally on the site with fertilization and so forth, would infiltration from the outside, from some of your test points.  Is that infiltration possible?  Like now, this time of year after the winter heavy rains, is that Oregon Road (test site) one example?

Mr. John Benvegna answered relative to ground water no.  The wells are pretty much – it’s certainly possible but a lot of the things that he’s using, fertilizers would be the exception, you’re not likely going to find coming from off-site in ground water.  There’s more possibility of that a surface water and we do have – in the Hollowbrook we monitor upgrading, which is up-gradient to the course, and down-gradient.  So, we would know if something is coming in off-site on Hollowbrook before it gets to the course.  

Mr. Robert Foley continued so you would know if the community across the street using lawn treatments and the stuff as the rain we’ve just had washes down into that Root Street stream, that little tributary and goes under Oregon into your maintenance area.  That would affect you, but you would be able to detect that?

Mr. John Benvegna answered if we detected it and it would be a process of discussion and going back and a little investigative work we would go back and re-sample number one, and we would talk to Chris “did you apply it?”  There’s a lot of factors that we would put in.

Mr. Robert Foley asked by eliminating the spring test sampling you would still be able to detect something like that from off-site?

Mr. John Benvegna answered yes.  Depending on when it’s applied.  There’s certainly going to be applications made in the spring.  The reality is we’re more concerned about the golf course.  That’s a bigger concern than things from off-site.  Based on the data and the record to date we’re not concerned with eliminating the spring round.  We feel there’s still enough controls in place.  Number one, the plan is stipulated here which has been approved and is in the EIS, it’s an approved condition and I’m sure a lot of people and there were a lot of discussions about it at the time of allowing them to eliminate this round.  I wasn’t a part of that so I can’t speak to it but obviously there was a lot of discussion of it at the time.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked in addition to the three testing, they have to test after a half-inch rainstorm?

Mr. John Benvegna answered yes the storm water sampling stays the same.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked yes but that’s only one half-inch rainstorm?

Mr. John Benvegna answered it’s once a year right.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked if that occurred in February they would test in February?

Mr. John Benvegna answered we have the flexibility to do it when we want.  We try to do it in the summer.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any additional questions from the Board.

Mr. Robert Foley asked you said the way the plan was written in your opening remarks, are you satisfied with the way the EMP was written five years ago, whenever it was, or can it be made better?

Mr. John Benvegna answered they could always be made better.  Hindsight is always 20/20.  I can tell you from being on both sides that’s it’s difficult to -- to write a plan is one thing, and then to implement it to something else.  I think the best way to deal with these kinds of plans is to do what we’re doing here and allow them to be modified as conditions warrant and things become evident, you want to be able to change things and modify it.

Mr. Robert Foley continued because the way you said it emphasized, “the way it was written”.
Mr. John Benvegna answered I meant that in the sense that there was a specific paragraph here that allows them to reduce the frequency.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked if that paragraph was not there, would you feel comfortable reducing it?

Mr. John Benvegna answered yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked you said you had talked to the Golf Course, again the City of Peekskill is an important entity in this whole thing, it’s their water supply.  Have you talked to them?  That may not have not been your responsibility.  That may be ours and we have.  But is that something you feel maybe you should also?

Mr. John Benvegna answered I did not talk to them.  I did see an e-mail from them.  I know they’re concerned about it.  I’ve always known as part of this process that the Hollowbrook was a concern and that it is a public water supply and that’s one of the reasons why there is monitoring on this course so we are sensitive to that.
Mr. Robert Foley continued so in other words you’ve cited your experience in the past, have you done similar water testing on the water courses that are directly the water supply to a municipality?  You’ve said you’ve done other golf courses.

Mr. John Benvegna answered yes we have.  I don’t believe that any of the other ones that we’ve worked on are adjacent to surface water bodies that are water supplies but they are adjacent to surface water bodies and we do monitor the ground water.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and this one is a direct…?

Mr. John Benvegna answered yes but it doesn’t matter because the standards apply regardless of whether it’s directly supplying to a water supply or not, it’s the same standards.  The drinking water standards are the drinking water standards.  They apply unilaterally.

Mr. Robert Foley asked the last question you’ve been looking at the reports just recently or have you gone back each year?  Have you looked at each year’s report?

Mr. John Benvegna answered yes.  I wrote most of them.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so every year you’ve been examining – since you’ve been…?

Mr. John Benvegna answered yes we’ve been involved with the course since construction.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I want to thank you for your input here tonight.  I think a number of us had some reservations about this but I think the information you’ve offered has helped to clear up some of the apprehensions that we had, not maybe completely but I think what is most reassuring is the fact that if something does happen, that if you detect something you will immediately get on it and I think that probably working it out with the staff you can write a letter to the City of Peekskill explaining what it is you plan to do so that they can maybe be a little bit more reassured that we’re not just tossing aside their concerns.  I think that they have some valid concerns and we don’t want to appear to be unfriendly in terms of addressing them.  That might happen right?

Mr. Ed Vergano the Water Superintendent did write us recommending that we not reduce the sampling.

Ms. Loretta Taylor answered I think here we tonight have a motion we want to offer that we might approve of their request.  I think if we do that and if the Board agrees to approve his request, then I think we need to follow-up maybe with a letter and an explanation as to what we’ve done and why we’ve done it and how quickly we will respond if there’s any hint of something gone awry.

Mr. Robert Foley continued what I would like to see though, before we vote on this, is that the stipulations you’ve cited and the conditions I know you’ve mentioned a few in the March 30th letter.  To let the City of Peekskill, Mr. Khuns see that first before we vote.  That’s what I would like to do.  If it’s not going to put a crimp in it, and I don’t think it will, in the Golf Course’s plans.

Mr. Ivan Kline asked have you done the spring one yet, this year?

Mr. John Benvegna answered no we haven’t.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked can it wait another month?

Mr. John Benvegna answered sure, we can go through the end of spring which is in June, June 21st.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so you’re suggesting that we just hold off on the vote?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked we decide on June 2nd that would give you ample time?

Mr. Ivan Kline continued it sounds like that would work.  My own perspective is given the content of the environmental monitoring plan and given our own consultants comments, and it seems like you’ve spent a good deal of time thinking about this and are quite familiar with it and find your comments very helpful, I’m prepared to grant the request given implementing a specific sort of conditions that John has laid out.  I think they were for them and I would think that we should put them into a – we could do this by resolution rather than or put this into written form that can be reviewed and if we wanted it to be reviewed for comment before we formally adopt it I guess that’s fine.  If they’re not going to be forced to be engaged in the very sampling we’re prepared to eliminate in the next four weeks.

Mr. Ed Vergano that’s fine.  We can clarify it in the resolution.

Mr. Chris Kehoe added we can get information from John that we could incorporate into a resolution for you to consider.

Mr. Ivan Kline added laid out the four things just so they could be put into writing. 

Mr. John Klarl asked and send that to Peekskill.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think they should see it and we can vote on it too.  I think that would be good.  Something written for them to look at so that they could study and feel assured that we will take care of business over here, we won’t let things get out of control.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked just to clarify, you’re going to hold off on the spring sampling?  

Mr. John Benvegna answered we’re going to hold off.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi continued and provide written information that we can fold that into the resolution for the next meeting?

Mr. John Benvegna responded yes.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so your motion would be to prepare a resolution.  We’ll entertain your motion at this point.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi made a motion to direct staff to prepare a resolution to grant the reduction from number of water samplings from three a year plus one storm event, to two a year plus one storm event.  The applicant will provide information that will be incorporated into the resolution to justify the request and document the information and our consultants.

Mr. Ivan Kline with the conditions our consultant has recommended.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi continued as stated

Ms. Loretta Taylor continued we can probably add some of these things and send it in to the staff.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the key thing is getting it to Peekskill before the next meeting for their approval.

The motion was seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 22-91     b.
Letter dated March 26, 2009 from Jose Saguay requesting Planning Board Approval for the placement of 3 tables for outdoor dining in front of the American-Latin Restaurant located at 2159 Albany Post Road (Route 9A).

Mr. Ivan Kline made a motion to approve this request subject to approval of DOTS and the New York State DOT, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we approved it.  The staff needs to give their approval and the Department of Transportation also needs to give theirs.  The New York State Department of Transportation also has to review it and give their approval and once they approve and the State approves then you can do what you need to do. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated we’ll try to move it as quickly as possible.

Mr. Chris Kehoe added keep in touch with the Planning office.

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:
PB 12-94     c.
Undated letter (received by the Planning Division on March 25, 2009) from John Philip Raposeiro, General Manager of Applebee’s, requesting Planning Board approval of a small service bar and a DJ on the existing outdoor patio area located at Applebee’s at the Cortlandt Town Center. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked the applicant?
Robert Williams presented himself to the Board department manager for Applebee’s.  I’m here for John.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we’ve discussed this at our work session and there’s still a concern, a couple of concerns.  One is, there are some adjoining home owners across the street a little ways down the street and we’re concerned about the sound traveling, especially at night, when sound tends to travel a lot more.  And, also the hours that you’re proposing because talk about 11:00 p.m. on a Sunday and 1:00 a.m. on a Saturday, and midnight on Wednesday and Thursday night, those are pretty late nights and I would think the music the sound of the DJ and perhaps the type of music that would be playing will reverberate throughout the neighborhood and that’s our concern.

Robert Williams answered that’s our concern as well.  I’ve only been in this establishment since July and I’ve heard all the horror stories from previous managers and guests as well from that particular location.  Our purpose right now is to just to keep the noise level in a confined area of the patio.  The DJ doesn’t have these very large speakers or whatever there is that they supply.  He’s just providing the speakers that are loud enough for the patio in a confined area.  He’s not the type of person that’s going to be playing troublesome music.  It’s just a family restaurant.

Mr. John Klarl asked is it the same DJ throughout the season?

Robert Williams answered yes.

Mr. John Klarl asked it’s not different bands?

Robert Williams answered no.  There’s no bands.  It’s just a DJ with a little turntable, playing just requests, but it’s going to be family-oriented music.

Mr. Ivan Kline stated quite candidly when you get to midnight there’s not a lot of families hanging out on the patio of Applebee’s.  Not many families I’m familiar with.  It’s 21 year-olds, 25 year-olds what have you and hopefully for your sake not teenagers.  Although they’ll try I’m sure.  That’s whose hanging out at 1:00 a.m. or midnight or what have you.  I don’t think we have a concern about what you’re going to do at 8:00 p.m. when people are there with families because you will drive away your families no doubt if it’s too loud.  I think the concern is what does happen when you get to the tail end of the hours here when the music, the sound of the music will carry into the residential areas and you’re going to have a clientele at that point that’s quite happy to have loud music.

Robert Williams stated our goal is to just to make our guests happy and basically the guests – a lot of the movies that have been coming out later I guess they let out at 11:00 p.m. they come over to our establishment.  We’ve worked out a deal with the movie theaters in regards to entrée buying and discounts on movie tickets and such.  I know John is working with the security company of the establishment to, not only drive by our area for more of a visual, to actually get out of the car and walk through our patio to ensure that there’s no hanging out or troublesome teenagers or anything like that.  We are also getting additional management staff in our restaurant to help us with the patio because they just feel that it’s going to be a little bit busier.  We are only budgeted for four managers, we’re getting an additional manager to help us with these events.  So, I think with the security helping us out, the additional staff.  I think that would help us out a lot as well. 
Mr. Ivan Kline stated I think the goal of making your guests happy and make them flip with the desires of the neighbors not to hear from this place past a certain hour.  I have a concern.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked is the intent to have people sit on the patio and have a conversation or is it really the music the main event on the patio?

Robert Williams answered it’s to basically broaden our store.  Basically it’s jut to have  a little something extra to do.  Hang out at the restaurant, have a DJ.  We’re having theme nights, we’re having promotional events in the patio with discounts on meals and have it more enjoyable and something a little different from the norm.  The big thing is the consideration for the music and the people across the street.  We’ve heard, like I said, a lot of horror stories and our goal is not to blast the music.  It’s only in the confinement of the patio which is 15’ x15’. 
Mr. Steven Kessler asked how do you ensure that it’s just in the confinement of the patio?

Robert Williams responded the speakers that we have for the patio are not designed to be blasted.  They’re very small speakers.  Trust me, the DJ does have the speakers for a concert, but he’s not bringing that.  He’s bringing very small speakers that’s just confined for the patio and the patio, like I’ve said is 15’ x 15’.  Our goal is not to upset anybody in the area.

Mr. John Klarl asked you’re aware the Town has a noise ordinance?

Robert Williams responded yes. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked these are floor speakers?

Robert Williams responded they’re not up on … it’s about this height (showing to his shoulder).

Mr. Steven Kessler asked the speakers are there now?

Robert Williams responded no they are not.  They are above the ground to avoid any wetness or damage to the speakers.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked do you have any of your other restaurants do this kind of stuff?

Robert Williams responded yes.  A lot of the restaurants in the franchise in the lower Westchester and of course the City stores they do situations like these and they are very successful.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked with outside music?

Robert Williams responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked where, Yonkers?

Robert Williams responded they’ve tried it in Mount Kisco, Airmont which is in Rockland County and they’ve had a pretty good turnout and it was really no complaints.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked were they close to residential areas?

Robert Williams responded yes.  I’m formally from – I was the general manager for the Applebee’s for the Airmont which is in Rockland County.

Mr. John Klarl asked is the Mount Kisco one near the Target store?

Mr. Ivan Kline responded yes by the Target store.

Mr. Chris Kehoe we could check with those communities.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated yes that’s what I was getting to.  See if there were any complaints.

Mr. Robert Foley there’s not too many houses around the Target store in Mount Kisco.  See the neighborhoods across from you, you’re familiar with Renee Gate, Laurie Road right by the VanCort elementary at a higher level.  Your store’s right there, and your facility and I don’t know how the sound would travel.  Is it possible to direct the speakers back towards your building or where the seats are as opposed…

Robert Williams responded yes the speakers would be facing toward the movie theater.  They won’t be facing towards the street, Route 6.

Mr. John Klarl asked so you’re throwing the sound towards the Center?
Robert Williams responded towards the Center, towards the movie theater.

Mr. John Klarl asked have you ever tried music at this patio before?

Robert Williams responded like I’ve said, I’ve only been here since July of last year.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked are the speakers going to be at the other end of the patio facing the store?

Robert Williams responded the backs of the speakers would be facing Route 6.  The noise would be coming towards the restaurant, towards the parking lot, towards the movie theater, Wal-Mart and all that.

Mr. Robert Foley asked in other words your little diagram here or the owner’s diagram, on the right that shows the bar and I don’t know where the speakers are. 

Robert Williams responded as you see in the diagram there, that the table number 84, and table 90 and 95 that’s facing Route 6.  Tables to the right where it says 85, 91 that’s facing the Wal-Mart.  The POS terminal and the bar that is the whole side there is the building of Applebee’s.

Mr. John Klarl asked what is the other box  I can’t read the language?

Robert Williams responded that’s just a little table that we’re going to be putting our machine equipment to make frozen drinks.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked the speakers are going to be?

Robert Williams responded if you hold the diagram like this, it’s going to be right over here and this part here faces Route 6.

Mr. Steven Kessler continued by 90 and 84 facing 91 and 85.

Robert Williams reiterated and like I said it’s very small speakers.  It’s going to be confined just to the bar, to the patio.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so the speakers would be on the bottom right diagram where the P1 is facing the 91.

Mr. Steven Kessler responded no, where table 90 and 84 are.

Mr. Robert Foley stated oh the one above it.  That’s Route 6 up there.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated they’ll be facing away from Route 6.

Mr. Ivan Kline asked what’s the divider down the middle there?

Robert Williams responded that’s when we have servers attending – this divider here is just the amount of servers when they come into the patio they’re going to be taking this side of the restaurant and they’re going to take that side.

Mr. Ivan Kline asked this is all the open area?

Robert Williams responded yes this is all the open area right here.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you mentioned the dimensions of the patio and I didn’t quite get them.

Robert Williams responded I believe it’s 15’ x 15’.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked 15 feet?

Robert Williams responded 15 feet.

Mr. Ivan Kline stated it’s got to be bigger than that.  You’ve got 54 people out there or something. 

Robert Williams responded I don’t have the exact measurements, I should’ve had them before I came here.  There is 13 tables of 4 tops.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked somewhere in my reading I came away with a feeling that there were really going to be two bars outside, a larger one and a smaller one.  Am I wrong?

Robert Williams responded we have the main bar that’s inside the restaurant, but the outside of the restaurant it’s nothing compared to what’s on the inside.  It’s a very minimum supply that’s going to be out there.  It’s mostly just going to be for the summer.  The frozen drinks.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked but one or two?

Robert Williams responded it’s one.  One very small bar.

Mr. Robert Foley asked it’s one small bar and then the drink machine?

Robert Williams responded well that’s going to be behind.  It’s a table that’s going to have what we call the…

Mr. Robert Foley stated the draft beer is what it says.

Robert Williams responded yes, it’s right alongside that.  It’s a very small keg.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked wait a minute a bar and two taps. 

Mr. John Klarl stated it sounds like he’s talking about a bar and a table with a keg.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked in the other places where you do this do you tend to have a crowd of people gather outside the area just to listen to the music?  Just hang around.  Does it become a hangout outside the area?  You have no walls here basically it’s wide open.  Anybody can park their car nearby sit in their car and listen to the music.
Robert Williams responded and that’s why we have the additional staff coming in to prevent that.  Because, apparently before I was there, there was a very large hangout.  I guess they tried to do a karaoke or something like that at that particular restaurant about two or three years ago and that’s where all the noise complaints came in from across the street.  We took all that into consideration when we decided to do this and we do not want to upset our regular customers and our neighbors.  I’ve done this in my other restaurant but that was in Rockland County.  I’m fairly new to this area, so the area that I’m from, like I’ve said, we’ve tried many things.  We’ve tried carnivals in the parking lot.  We’ve tried fashion shows.  We’ve done all kinds of things like that in our parking lot and never really had a problem.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but you really can’t stop people from parking their car in the parking lot and just hanging out in the parking lot.

Robert Williams responded that’s why, I believe John is working with the mall security to have them actually get out of their vehicles and to walk around to ensure that we don’t have people hanging out in the parking lot, to ensure that the people in the patio sees the mall security walking through the patio, walking around and not just in their vehicle with the lights flashing.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the original letter that the general manager submitted back at the end of March for the April meeting it said “DJ will be here Wednesday’s and Thursday’s from 9:00 p.m. until close.”  Is that implying that the DJ won’t be there Friday, Saturday or Sunday?

Robert Williams responded no.  He’s just going to be there for three hours on Wednesday’s and Thursday’s.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked so he’s not even going to be there on the weekends?

Robert Williams responded no.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so he’s not going to be there when you want to be open and operate until midnight and 1:00 am?

Robert Williams responded no.  He’s not going to be there.  The DJ is only going to be Wednesday and Thursday from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.  Friday’s and Saturday’s we will have the small bar out there but there’s not going to be no DJ, no loud music.

Mr. John Klarl asked so the DJ’s only two nights?

Robert Williams responded only two nights.  Because Friday’s and Saturday’s are very busy and want to just…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked will you have music out there those other two nights without a DJ?

Robert Williams responded we have little speakers out on the patio through the restaurant from the music from the inside of the restaurant that’s out there. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked so it’s pretty much that your restaurant is too busy on Friday and Saturday so you’re trying to get busier on Wednesday’s and Thursday’s?

Robert Williams responded yes.

Mr. John Klarl asked and obviously you have a state liquor license SLA license out there right?

Robert Williams responded yes.

Mr. John Klarl asked do you know if the positioning of the outside bar triggers any kind of amendment to that license?
Robert Williams responded I believe John has spoken to our corporate office and he hasn’t heard anything about any restrictions or anything like that.

Mr. John Klarl asked could you get us a simple letter that indicates the positioning that the small bar outside doesn’t trigger an amendment to your SLA license?

Robert Williams responded definitely.

Mr. Robert Foley stated he’s also asking in his original letter to start this tomorrow “Wednesday, May 6th.”

Robert Williams responded yes.
Mr. Robert Foley asked is that what would happen if we…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked how do you want to proceed here?  We could do this on a trial basis.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated conditionally or on a trial basis is one way to handle it and see how it works out.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but how do we monitor this?  I guess we’ll have to volunteer to go out there Wednesday and Thursday nights until 11 at night.  

Mr. Ed Vergano stated see if there’s any complaints.

Mr. John Klarl stated that’s right with Code Enforcement.  If you give them a trial period and you call Code Enforcement and find out. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated if there’s any problems in the area people will call.  Residents of this Town aren’t shy about calling the Code.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked but do you approve it for the time requested and then revisit it if you get complaints or are you approving it for some shorter amount of time?

Mr. John Klarl stated I think they’re talking about doing it a shorter time period for the Wednesday and Thursday nights.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked we’re technically approving the patio use also, is that part of it?

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked you have tables on the patio now, right?

Robert Williams responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked you’re not expanding that right?

Robert Williams responded not at all.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked and that was part of the original plan?  The original site plan.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked but there’s no bar on the patio now?

Robert Williams responded no.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked you have outdoor seating that’s current?

Robert Williams responded yes there’s 13 tables of four.  There’s a portable service bar that we’re able to bring out there, a small one.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated sounds like the wise thing to do would be to try and do it on a trial basis and we could send out a Code Enforcement officer on one of the nights to see how things are going.

Mr. Steven Kessler responded we should probably formalize this because we want to make sure that the DJ’s only there on two nights and how many, what are the hours of those two nights?

Robert Williams responded well right now we’re going to do from 9:00 p.m. to closing which is 9:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for Wednesday and Thursday, if obviously the sales are not there then we will be closing at our normal hours. 

Mr. John Klarl asked so you want to go from 11:00 p.m. to midnight on Wednesday and Thursday?

Robert Williams responded yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler responded 9:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.
Mr. John Klarl argued he just said.  His letter says “Wednesday and Thursday 11 to midnight.”

Mr. Robert Foley asked but the DJ would be there only…

Mr. Steven Kessler interrupted but the letter from DJ is a different letter.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what is the 9?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded that’s the use of the patio.

Mr. John Klarl asked I thought you said we already approved the use of the patio.

Mr. Ivan Kline responded the patio’s 11:00 a.m.

Mr. Steven Kessler responded but the DJ’s only from 9 to 12 on Wednesday and Thursday nights.

Mr. John Klarl asked but are we entertaining a vote on the patio usage also?
Mr. Steven Kessler responded but they already have the patio usage.

Mr. John Klarl asked so why is he writing just for patio usage.  He writes a separate thing other than the DJ about “patio usage.”

Mr. Ivan Kline responded no, I think the letter is worded that he’s just advising you that they’re going to again use the patio but the change is the small service bar and the DJ.  It seems to be the two things that need the approval.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked what’s the best way to proceed here?
Mr. Robert Foley responded you’ll start right away so we’ll try it on a monthly basis and maybe report back here June or July?

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked if you’re planning on opening tomorrow let’s say that’s Wednesday, obviously that’s three or four Wednesday’s and Thursday’s that they’d be running prior to the June meeting. So, you could make them come back in June and we’d send someone from Code Enforcement out there and see how it goes.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked okay with that Ms. Taylor.

Ms. Loretta Taylor made a motion that we prepare a resolution granting a very limited time frame for this…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you could probably do it by motion.

Ms. Loretta Taylor made a motion to grant the applicant’s request, especially regarding the DJ, for a limited time period, let’s say all of this month, all of May and then that the applicant would come back before us for the June meeting and we would reevaluate, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”

Mr. Steven Kessler asked and you’ll send that Code to monitor.

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 13-96    d.
Letter dated April 16, 2009 from Steven Warren, Esq. requesting Planning Board Approval of a temporary 6’ high chain link fence to prevent illegal dumping and vandalism at the former Circuit City Store located on Route 6.

Mr. Steve Warren presented himself and stated I’m here to answer any questions on this application.  I understand from Mr. Kehoe that at your working session that this was not a popular item.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated no, we understand the need but we’re trying to think if there’s an alternative here.

Mr. Steve Warren stated we own the property, we lease it, this is the Circuit City pad, we own the entire property but the Circuit City pad we lease to a developer Adrian Goddard you folks I think you dealt with about 10 years ago when Circuit City came in for their approvals.  Circuit City filed bankruptcy, they were a sub-tenant, so Circuit City is out of the picture, our tenant has no rent coming in.  He’s in a bind.  His lender is foreclosing a lease-hold mortgage, so it’s in litigation.  The paperwork was filed last week.  We want to do what we can do to try and help out this situation because obviously it’s a mess.  We understand it’s been cleaned up over the weekend, the trash.  Tomorrow night someone I’m sure will pull up with a truck and the process of dumping will start all over again.  We’re all ears as to what you’d like us consider doing.  We thought this was one way.  If there’s a better way, we’d like to approach a better way.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re from Yorkcon?
Mr. Steve Warren stated I’m General Counsel for Yorkcon Properties Inc.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked why can’t they hire somebody to clean up and make sure that things don’t get out of hand?

Mr. Steven Warren responded it’s been cleaned up.  This weekend it’s been cleaned up.

Ms. Loretta Taylor continue but I mean on an on-going basis, you know make sure that things don’t get out of hand.

Mr. Steven Warren responded we have been told by our tenant and, again there’s a lot of players here, the lenders counsel that that is their intent to continue to clean it up periodically.  Even if you were to approve this tonight which it looks like you’re not going to, but if you did we may not have to do this.  This was our last resort but we are told Ms. Vice Chairman that there is an intent to continue to periodically clean it up.  But the question is who’s going to clean it up?  There’s an issue with that and it’s in court.  They are looking to get a receiver appointed and until there is a receiver appointed there’s a little bit of discomfort as to who should do what.  We don’t technically, even as the owner of this property, have a right to do this.  So, if we got this approved tonight, we would have to go to our tenant and the tenant’s lender and say “can we do this?  Will you reimburse us?  Will you won’t?”  But, right now, they are intending to clean this up periodically and then we won’t need this fence at all or anything.

Mr. Ivan Kline asked the concern is vehicles coming into the area versus just somebody walking by and dumping?

Mr. Steven Warren responded I don’t know how it’s happening but I suspect from the size of some of the stuff up there, there has to be vehicles coming in.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked did you consider just blocking the roadway entrances into the parking lot so vehicles can’t get in there, assuming that their not going to ride over curbs, or do anything, just the access points instead of the entire surrounding area?
Mr. Robert Foley stated in other words, if you fenced in the portion as you leave Kohl’s as you leave Kohl’s and come around to the side of Circuit City, the rear parking lot, if that was fenced.

Mr. Steven Warren stated we’ll consider, we think that’s the best approach, but we’ll consider anything you folks felt was reasonable.  One thing we can’t do is we can’t block the connection from the Shop Rite plaza.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but you can block the entrances to the parking area.  Can’t you just hire a security a person to monitor it at night?

Mr. Steven Warren responded that’s not a possibility.

Mr. Robert Foley stated in other words a monitor on site.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked you’re looking for something less obtrusive here, a fence is going to look like it’s a prison.

Mr. Steven Warren stated let’s keep in mind that hopefully it’s a temporary situation.  It’s a prime location.

Mr. Steven Kessler agreed yes and there’s a lot of people that drive by there, so I mean that’s not something we want people to see as part of the Town of Cortlandt is a fenced in, abandoned building.

Mr. Steven Warren responded I’m hoping they’re going to get a tenant in there.  I don’t know if it’s six months or a year in this economy, I have no clue.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated from my viewpoint the fence that goes behind the bank in that area, the very large paved area, I don’t know if that’s too objectionable because you’re not going to see a lot of that from the road.  Certainly the area in the front of the store that abuts Route 6 would be objectionable and I think that’s personally what I feel.  Maybe you can just put a post or some type of a blockage across the islands to prevent trucks or cars from going in there, or a barrier.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated a concrete barrier or something. 

Mr. Ivan Kline asked the front area where you’re showing the fence behind the Dunkin Donuts, are vehicles coming in through there?  I mean, how do they get through there?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated there’s an elevation difference between Dunkin Donuts.
Mr. Steven Warren responded yes I’m not sure they’re coming in that way.  What I was thinking we could do and I’m not sure of your process but we’d be happy to work with staff and work out whatever staff felt comfortable with.  We do most of our stuff in Norwalk.  We usually work with the staff.  At the point where staff is comfortable, we can come back, or staff can come back so I don’t have to come back up from Connecticut, but whatever works.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think Code Enforcement correctly interpreted that this proposal should go to the Planning Board because it wasn’t popular.  If you come back to us and come up with something and then staff can determine that we think that that’s better.
Mr. Steven Warren responded I don’t think all the commissioners need to get involved unless at the end of the day.  That’s not our intent to take up your time with this.  But, if we can work with staff.

Mr. Robert Foley stated before I make a motion I can see some of the fencing like I said and like Tom said on that one rear area maybe as you get to Shop Rite on the right, if it’s not too conspicuous or is not an eyesore.  The other thing is a monitor of some type, and the third thing as you know there is a wetland and a watercourse area that actually goes down into the Hollowbrook.  We’ve got to stop the dumping because we don’t know what type of – if there’s any toxic going in there.

Mr. Steven Warren stated yes and that dumping has been historical and has become, not only from our side, but from the Shop Rite side – Ken Hoch and I had a number of conversations about that, unfortunately that’s the world we’re living in, there’s some people who just dump.

Mr. Robert Foley made a motion to report back to staff to resolve it, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated for the record I just want to say for the record, I’m very much against  any fencing of this property, especially along Route 6, but almost anywhere because you can see from the road straight through almost all areas.  I think you need to be a little more creative and find something to do that doesn’t set a precedence for people who are having problems and then wanting to fence their properties with chain links.  I’m a staunch hater of chain link fences.  I just want it on the record that I would not vote for this if it came up that we wanted to chain up Circuit City. 
Mr. Steven Warren asked just to clarify what I’m doing.  Am I going to work with staff to try and get something else?
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you don’t have to work with me.  I just wanted to go on record that I’m very much opposed to it.

Mr. Steven Warred added my client developed this property forty something years ago.  He also developed Cortlandt Town Center up the street forty and something years ago and he’s 85-86 years old and he heard about what was going on here and he hit the overhead and said “I want it stopped.  I want the dumping stopped.”  The president of my company is an architect and he just whipped this up and tend to agree with the Vice Chairman on it, but as an attorney I’m here to try to get something done.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated you may want to consider cameras, maybe if you have a few left over from Circuit City that you could use.  I’m just saying when a sign is there that “this area is under surveillance” just that alone usually prevents.

Mr. Steven Warren added I just want to make it clear that the sensitivity is that we don’t control what’s going on in this property right now, even though we collect ground rent, there’s a tenant that controls – as long as that tenant and its lender are making rent payments to us, we couldn’t do this if we wanted to without their consent.  We’re trying to force them…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi added but these are all possibilities.

Mr. Steven Warren responded I appreciate all your concerns and if we can work with staff and not have to come back and face the Vice Chairman on this that would be great.
Motion seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 13-96    e.
Undated letter (received in the Planning Division on April 24, 2009) from Thomas McCaffrey requesting Planning Board Approval of a new sign for Toddville Plaza located at 2141 Crompond Road.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi moved to approve the sign as proposed subject to review by the Zoning Board of Appeals for size and the ARC for design, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”
Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 23-04    f.
Letter dated April 20, 2009 from James J. Vigilis requesting Planning Board Approval for a 1,064 sq. ft. linear accelerator vault at the Hudson Valley Hospital Center located at 1980 Crompond Road.

Mr. Ivan Kline moved to approve this request and also to add that the letter has two requests in it the second being for a canopy support modifications from the approved site plan.  I think as to the second one, the approval should be subject to ARC review and approval as well, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 43-06    g.
Letter dated April 24, 2009 from Ronald Wegner requesting the 1st, six-month time extension of Preliminary Plat Approval for the Michael Ryan Subdivision located at 109 Watch Hill Road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor moved to grant the applicant’s request for that six-month extension, resolution 22-09, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the addition to the agenda was a letter dated April 13, 2009 from Monsignor Patrick Keenan requesting approval of a sign at the St. Columbanus Church.
Mr. Robert Foley made a motion to approve the sign subject to Zoning Board of Appeals and ARC reviewing an approval, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”
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10.
NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Steven Kessler read the following from the agenda:

PB 4-09      a.
Application of the Roman Catholic Church of the Holy Spirit for Site Development Plan Approval for a proposed 1,675 sq. ft. addition and remodeling of the existing church with related site improvements located on a 19.71 acre parcel of property on the southerly side of Crompond Road (Route 202) as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Badey & Watson, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated March 26, 2009 (see prior PB 17-96).
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi moved to refer this back to staff for review and we’ll schedule a public hearing if they are going to be ready to proceed with that, seconded with all in favor saying “aye.”
Mr. Robert Foley asked on the question, the presentation would be made at the next meeting?

Mr. Steven Kessler answered at the public hearing.

Mr. Ivan Kline moved to adjourn the meeting.

Meeting adjourned at 9:37 pm.
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